
1718 BRITISH MEDICAL JOURNAL 23 JUNE 1979

OBITUARY

Sir JOHN BIGGART
CBE, DSC, MD, FRCP, FRCPATH

Sir John Biggart, pro-chancellor of Queen's
University, Belfast, and formerly dean of its
faculty of medicine, died on 21 May. He was
73.
John Henry Biggart, the son of two school-

teachers, was born on 17 November 1905 at
Templepatrick,
County Antrim.
He was educated
at the Royal
Belfast Academ-
ical Institution
and at Queen's
University, Bel-
fast, where he

- graduated MB
with honours in
1928. During his
undergraduate
years he won most
of the prizes and
scholarships, and

he was also elected president of the students'
union and was responsible for the production
of the first student rag magazine.

After his houseman's year in the Royal
Victoria Hospital he joined the department
of pathology at Queen's as an assistant
lecturer in 1929. In 1931 he was awarded the
degree of MD with gold medal and in the
same year a Commonwealth Fund (Harkness)
fellowship, which he used to study for two
years at Johns Hopkins Medical School,
Baltimore. On returning from America in
1933 he was appointed lecturer in neuro-
pathology in Edinburgh and three years later
published the first edition of his Textbook of
Neuropathology. In 1937 he returned to
Queen's as Musgrave professor of pathology
and began a service which lasted until the day
of his death, which he spent representing the
university in London for a meeting of the
General Medical Council. During this period
he held almost every influential post concerned
with medical development and education in
Northern Ireland. In addition to being
professor of pathology from 1937 to 1971, he
was dean of the faculty of medicine (1943-71),
pro-vice-chancellor (1967-71), pro-chancellor
(1972-9), member of the General Medical
Council (1951-79), chairman of the Standing
Medical Advisory Committee to the Ministry
of Health, Northern Ireland (1967-73),
chairman of the Northern Ireland Council for
Postgraduate Medical Education (1971-9), and
chairman of the Medical Education and
Research Committee, Northern Ireland
Hospitals Authority (1950-64). As a member
of the university senate he served on its most
important committees, the standing committee,
the finance committee, and the board of
curators. He was well placed to take an overall
view of medicine in the province and play a
leading part in formulating and executing
medical policy. He became a vital participant
in any new medical venture and his advice

and agreement became virtual prerequisites
for new developments. His contribution to
medicine, the university, and the community
attracted many honours and distinctions.
These included a CBE in 1948 for organising
the blood transfusion and emergency medical
services in Northern Ireland during the
second world war, a knighthood in 1967, an
honorary LLD from Queen's in 1971, an
honorary DSc from the National University
of Ireland in 1973, an honorary fellowship of
the RCGP in 1971, and many others. He was
also asked to serve as chairman of numerous
fund-raising agencies for medical research.
To a generation of Queen's medical students

he appeared as a figure who was larger than
life, and to some extent he was an embodiment
of the Queen's medical school. Younger
students and graduates had little hesitation in
placing their trust and future in his hands.
They could recognise that behind the outward
authoritarian manner there lay a kindliness
and fairness tinged with sentimentality. He
lectured with skill and zest without notes, and
many graduates still shudder when they
remember his vivid accounts of some aspects of
forensic medicine. He was the chief architect
of medical development in Northern Ireland
for so long that most of the medical buildings,
policies, and thinking on medical matters that
exist there owe much to his foresight. He
realized early that there would be dangers if
the teaching of medicine were to become
divorced from the practice of medicine. To
foster this ideal in the Belfast medical school
he developed the joint appointment system,
where medical teachers, both preclinical and
clinical, were employed jointly by the uni-
versity and the Health Service. He worked
with remarkable tenacity and good humour,
making no concessions to the occasional
frailties of his body. He loved work and
accomplished more in his retirement than
many do in their entire working lives.
Throughout his working life he was fortunate
to have the loving support of his wife Isobel
and their two children. The elder, Dennis, is a
senior lecturer in pathology at Queen's
University, and the younger, Rosemary, is in
general practice in Scotland.-ICR.

A M SPENCER
BSC, MB, CHB, FRCPSYCH, DPM

Dr A M Spencer, a consultant psychiatrist,
died at his home at Malvern on 11 May. He
was 71.

Arthur Morgan Spencer was born at Port
Talbot, Wales, in 1970. He qualified in
pharmacy at Bath and later graduated BSc at
Cardiff University while practising as a
dispensing pharmacist. During this period
he was a very active Baptist, and was
recognised as an accomplished preacher. He
became attracted to medicine and while a
student secured several prizes. He qualified
at Bristol University in 1937, winning the

gold medal for surgery, and then held resident
posts at Bristol, Whitchurch, Cardiff, and
Banstead. Later he was deputy medical
superintendent of St David's Hospital,
Carmarthen, for nine years before his appoint-
ment as medical superintendent of Powick
Hospital, Worcester, in 1950. He retired in
1972 but continued in a part-time capacity as
consultant to St Margaret's Hospital, Great
Barr, and Coleshill Hall Hospital, near
Birmingham, and he was visiting psycho-
therapist to Long Lartin Prison, near Evesham.
He also served in the National Hospital
Advisory Service, specialising in psychiatric
hospitals. Though in failing health, in-
domitable courage and his passionate interest
in psychiatry enabled him to fulfil his wish to
die in harness.
During his period of office at Powick he

transformed the hospital from the old-
fashioned type of locked doors and restraint to
the modern conception. When it was in its
infancy he was particularly interested in
psychiatric rehabilitation. Being mechanically
minded, he devised a number of labour-saving
devices for use in the units he created. These
developed into the separate St Anne's Orchard
Rehabilitation Unit at Malvern, run in
conjunction with Powick Hospital, where
patients were trained to maintain themselves
in the community. His retained interest in
pharmacy no doubt contributed to his develop-
ment of LSD therapy. The results of his
planning during his term of office are reflected
in the recent opening of the psychogeriatric
unit at Newtown Hospital, Worcester, even
though it occurred after his retirement. He
was greatly interested in promoting the
combined activities of the Church and
medicine, and was instrumental in starting
the Samaritan movement in Worcester. He
was a founder member of the Royal College
of Psychiatrists and a president of the psychia-
tric section of the Birmingham Medical
Institute. An active member of the BMA, he
represented the division at the ARM and was
chairmnan of the Worcester and Bromsgrove
Division in 1967.

His main interest outside his work was
music, and he made his own recordings, but
he was also interested in the theatre and was
one-time chairman of the Malvern Theatre
Association. He had also held the presidency
of the Malvern Welsh Society. Dr Spencer
was a man of determination, dedicated to his
work. When he saw a need he persistently and
firmly, but gently and courteously, pursued it
until the objective was attained. He was a
devoted family man and is survived by his
wife Joan, and by his son and daughter, who
is a final-year medical student.-WDS.

Dr Emrys Lloyd Jones

We regret that in the obituary published last
week (16 June, p 1634) Dr Jones's initials
were given incorrectly as E M instead of E L.
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